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1
PURPOSE

1.1
To update Members on the current situation in relation to possible enforcement action against alleged unauthorised developments at the So Bar, King Street, Clitheroe.

2
BACKGROUND

2.1
In March 2006 planning permission was granted for the conversion of the former sorting office at the rear of the Post Office into a wine bar.  That permission (3/2006/0004/P) was subject to a number of conditions, two of which are as follows:

· The garage and car parking areas shown in front of it shall be kept free of obstructions and made available for the parking of cars at all times.

· No materials or equipment shall be stored on the site outside the building except for waste materials contained within bins for periodic removal unless otherwise agreed in writing. 

2.2
At the Planning and Development Committee on 26 April 2007 planning application 3/2007’/0337/P was considered which sought retrospective permission for the expansion of external seating area into yard and change of use of garage to form beer/general store.  Contrary to the officer’s recommendation of approval, Members resolved to refuse the application, and also asked that enforcement action be commenced.

2.3
A requisition for information form was sent to the applicant and was duly completed and returned to the Local Planning Authority on 30 May 2007.  Should Committee so instruct, the formal Enforcement Notice could now, therefore, be served without any delay.

2.4
However, the Enforcement Officer met the applicant at the site on 21 June 2007 when the applicant stated that, since the refusal of planning permission, the yard had not been used for customers.  He further stated that an appeal against the refusal was underway and until the outcome he would not use the yard as a seating area.  The Enforcement Officer was shown inside the garage, and, whilst a small element of storage of bottled drinks etc was evident, a car could still access and use the garage if needed.   There was also no evidence of excessive outside storage.  

3
THE PRESENT SITUATION 

3.1
There would appear to have been no changes to the circumstances since that meeting and I am not aware that any complaints have been received from nearby residents about outside eating and drinking.  Presently, there do not therefore appear to be any breaches of planning control in respect of which formal enforcement action would be expedient.  It is therefore considered that the site should continue to be monitored until any appeal decision is received, but that no formal enforcement action be taken at the present time.   

4
RISK ASSESSMENT

4.1
The approval of this report may have the following implications

· Resources – None.

· Technical, Environmental and Legal – None.

· Political – None.

· Reputation – Effective and appropriate enforcement action is an important issue that would have a bearing on the reputation of the Council. 

5
RECOMMENDED THAT COMMITTEE
5.1
 Resolve that no enforcement action be taken at the present time, but that the site be monitored. 

Director of Development Services 

For further information please ask for Colin Sharpe, extension 4500.
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